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 PRESENTATION

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Good morning, ladies and gentlemen. My name is John Prescott and I am your Company's Chairman. On behalf of the Board I would like to welcome you to Aurizon's 2014 Annual General Meeting. We are pleased that you have taken the time to attend and thank you for your interest and support of Aurizon.

(Conference Instructions).

The Company Secretary has confirmed that a quorum is present and accordingly I declare the Annual General Meeting open. The Notice of Meeting was mailed to all shareholders on September 12 and I will take the Notice of Meeting as read.

I would now like to outline the format of the meeting. My introduction and address will be followed by an address by the Managing Director and CEO, Mr. Lance Hockridge. We will then turn to the business of the meeting, during which you will have an opportunity to ask questions that you may have relating to the business of the meeting.

I will now introduce your Board of Directors and some of our senior executives. Seated from my far left, your right, is Mr. Graeme John, Non-executive Director; Mr. John Cooper, Non-executive Director; Ms Andrea Staines, Non-executive Director; our Company Secretary, Mr. Dominic Smith; Mr. Lance Hockridge, the Company's Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer; Mr. Russell Caplan, Non-executive Director; Mr. Gene Tilbrook, Non-executive Director; Mrs. Karen Field, Non-executive Director; and Mr. John Atkin, Non-executive Director.

Members of the Company's executive committee, that's Lance's direct reports, are also present. Mr. John Yeoman of PricewaterhouseCoopers, the Company's external auditor, is in attendance today and he is also seated in front of me, in the middle. John will be available to answer questions regarding the conduct of the audit and the content and preparation of the audit report.

I will now turn to my meeting address. I apologise for my voice but I've been on too many aeroplanes.

On behalf of the Board I do welcome you to this the fourth Annual General Meeting of Aurizon Holdings Limited, the first to be held in Perth. We have really been looking forward to this day as Western Australia is extremely important to us.

We've been growing our presence in this state since we acquired ARG in 2006 and we've built our business in this state. We've taken the important strategic move to balance our coal portfolio with iron ore and other minerals. We are now seeking to grow our success in the southwest with a substantial opportunity in the Pilbara. I'll return to this later, but Western Australia is also important for our general freight initiatives.

I want to open this meeting, as we do all meetings in Aurizon, by emphasising the importance we place on safety and the progress we are making. Safety is at the heart of everything we do in Aurizon. It is the Company's core value and the foundation from which we are driving cultural change throughout the organisation.

Over the four years since privatisation, we have delivered significant year-on-year improvements in safety and last year our lost time injury frequency rate declined by 71% and our medical treatment injury frequency rate by 49%. Against this, since year end we've been devastated by a tragic road accident near Stanwell in Central Queensland, where two of our colleagues and an Aurizon contractor were killed.

These three men were travelling to a crew change. Aurizon has extended support to their families and to all our employees, many of whom have been deeply affected by this incident. Lance will talk more about it in his address.

Safety is of course part of a wider sustainability initiative. This embraces safety, community, organisational capability and environment, and it embraces taking the least resource-intensive approach to our operations.

While sustainable practices have long been part of our operations, our business, the Board has overseen a range of work in the past year to bring all this together with greater focus and transparency.

As you entered today's meeting, you will have received our inaugural Sustainability Report. We are delighted to launch this report today. In part, the report describes the enormous importance of the coal industry to billions of people around the world. It's an industry that supports a very large number of Australians.

The report also describes how we in the industry are addressing the concerns of others. Ladies and gentlemen, it is plain wrong to suggest these concerns are not being addressed constructively.

For Aurizon to be world-class in all we do, we must have a strong, enduring social licence to operate and a business model that is grounded in economic, environment and social principles. I encourage you to visit our website to experience the interactive version of our Sustainability Report: Aurizon Beyond 2020. It will be updated annually.

Ladies and gentlemen, you've had the opportunity to examine the Company's financial performance in our Annual Report. We are pleased with the results and we hope you are too. Our statutory earnings before interest and tax were down 32% due largely to a decision to take an impairment by writing off about 20% of our rolling stock fleet.

But there were several positives. That write-off will bring its own benefits over future years. Our underlying EBIT increased 13% and net profit after tax by 7%. Transformation benefits during the year were AUD129 million. Our operating ratio was down from 79.8% to 77.7% so we're on track to achieve our target of 75% this year.

I remind shareholders that it was 94% at the time of the IPO. That means that our EBIT profit margin has moved from just 6% in 2010 to 22% in 2014. We handled record tonnages of coal and of iron ore and with fewer trains.

We declared a final dividend of AUD0.085 per share, taking our payout ratio to 70%. This is at the top end of what we foreshadowed last year. The total dividend for the year was a gain of 34%. From listing to June 30 this year, the Company's total shareholder returns outperformed the S&P/ASX 200 by an average of 5.5% each year.

However, over recent months sentiment has weakened towards our sector and some of the challenges facing the Company have weighed on our stock. But you'll have noted the more recent improvement in our share price.

Running in parallel with our transformation and growth efforts has been our negotiation with customers and the Queensland Competition Authority to finalise Access Undertaking UT4. This undertaking will regulate the terms and tariffs for railway operators, including ourselves, to access the Central Queensland coal network.

It's a complex topic. In broad summary, on September 30 this year the QCA released a draft revenue decision that will regulate the maximum allowable revenue for Aurizon network in the Central Queensland coal network. We have until December 12 to complete our submissions. We're working with customers and the authority to secure a better recognition of the need for higher overheads and maintenance recoveries and subject to this, a final outcome that will be satisfactory.

The Board has been engaged in two other substantial activities in the past year. Firstly, we collected information from a range of shareholders as to their concerns that led to last year's first strike against our Remuneration Report. We then decided on a number of changes to address those concerns. These changes are described on the screens and I'm pleased to say they seem to have been well received.

Secondly, a priority for the Board during the year has been the assessment of the Company's leadership and our requirements for future leadership. This is all the more important given the rapid transformational change that is occurring in the Company and our growth ambitions.

We've always looked to the future to assess our leadership needs and to put in place teams that will continue to drive growth in shareholder returns. We have a continuous process of reviewing the senior management team and a robust CEO succession plan. We've also sought to continually assess the Board's own performance and structure to ensure they meet in a timely manner the Board's changing needs and succession.

We began calendar 2014 with a Board subcommittee considering what we would need in a future Chairman. I stood aside from that subcommittee but was asked by the Board to lead the follow-on. We then did further reviews with external advisors on what the Board should look like going forward, and to help us find the best people for our growth and succession plans.

These activities continue. More recently, we established a nomination and succession committee separate from our remuneration committee to facilitate these actions. By the way, we embarked on all of this before the recent burst of publicity.

As part of what we're doing I expect we'll have a new Chairman before next year's AGM. I therefore expect that this will be my last AGM as a Director of Aurizon. I thank the Board, our Directors, the management team and particularly you, our shareholders, for your encouragement and support. It's been an exciting period to be your Chairman and a privilege and an honour to lead such a great Australian company.

I should also mention our efforts to reach new enterprise agreements with our Queensland employees. We have not pursued an ambit claim but one we think is fully justified given similar arrangements applying to our competitors.

Our current agreements contain restrictions on our ability to achieve improvements, improvements in our operational activity, productivity and efficiency. This is why we have the current hearings in the Fair Work Commission where we're seeking termination of these agreements that are well past their nominal terms.

Ladies and gentlemen, our post-implementation reviews, the reviews we do after projects have been running awhile, are achieving their stated objectives, on our new contracts and our capital spending. We believe there remain excellent prospects for Aurizon in the short and longer terms.

In the nearer future we will be well served by our continuing transformation initiatives. Those initiatives are touching every aspect of our business.

The integrated operating plan is continuing to improve our efficiency and reduce our costs, so we're carrying more freight with less equipment, lower maintenance costs, better fuel consumption and quicker turnarounds. We continue to work closely with our customers in what are very challenging times for them by helping drive down their unit costs and providing a high level of consistent service.

We confirm our guidance that we expect to move 210 million to 220 million tonnes of coal this year and 23 million tonnes of iron ore. That's in the current fiscal year. We also expect to achieve our target 75% operating ratio for the year and to deliver both our higher operating ratio and returns goals going forward as we continue to drive to a world-class performance.

Beyond the early horizons, we have excellent prospects for growth as illustrated by our work in the Pilbara and the Galilee. In the Pilbara we're working with two of the world's leading steelmakers, Baosteel and POSCO, and with one of the leading privately-held resource companies AMCI to prove up the viability of a world-class project. This would help deliver the iron ore that they need for continuing growth in the Asian economies.

In the Galilee, we're working with GVK-Hancock to finalise agreements that would see us investigate the opportunity to construct rail and port infrastructure to serve the large thermal coal mines proposed for the region as well as the next generation of growth in the northern Bowen Basin. We are confident that these projects are sound propositions, but I emphasise in each case there are prerequisites that must be satisfied before we will commit further significant capital.

We know the environment is tough but Aurizon's Board, management and employees are stepping up their efforts to deliver on the inherent potential of this great Company. Our objectives are simple; to create a growing world-class Company that delivers shareholder value. We are most grateful for your support.

On behalf of the Board, I would like to thank all Aurizon executives and employees for their hard work and enthusiasm over the past year. I'll now invite Lance to share his thoughts with you. Thank you.

 Lance Hockridge  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - MD and CEO 

 Thank you, Chairman. Ladies and gentlemen, I'm really delighted to be here in Western Australia for our Annual General Meeting.

This is clearly a very important part of our business from a whole range of reasons, a part of the business that's enjoyed strong growth. It's an area in which we've invested both in the business and the communities in which we live and operate.

Can I begin by supporting our Chairman's comments about the solid progress that I believe your Company has made through the 2014 financial year, despite those challenging conditions that the Chairman spoke about? This progress could not have been achieved without the tremendous work and effort by all of the people in our Company, the management of the Company, but our employees right across the length and breadth of Australia.

I would also though particularly today like to acknowledge the outstanding leadership of the Chairman, John Prescott, who joined this Company in 2006 and has led the Company through what on any analysis, in my view, has been an extraordinary period of change. An extraordinary period of transformation of the Company from a company which was a Queensland-based government-owned corporation to today's Company which is an ASX 50 company.

On all the things that matter; first and foremost of course the safety journey in the Company, but shareholder value and overall performance, this Company has delivered under the Chairman's guidance. It's hard to imagine just how different your Company today is compared to the Company that John found when he joined the Company in 2006.

For that reason I thank him personally. I thank him on behalf of the employees of the Company for his tremendous contribution to this Company.

There remains of course a good deal for John to continue to do, but as he has said himself, it's unlikely that he'll be here next year. We know however that that legacy that I speak of will endure, and it will endure for years and for decades around our Company.

So today I'll build on the Chairman's remarks by talking to some of the broader organisational work in the Company, change initiatives in safety, in diversity, in sustainability that make Aurizon a better place to work, a valued contributor to the communities in which we live and work, and all the while driving improved commercial results for our shareholders.

Safety though remains the core value of our Company and I begin of course on a sombre note by paying respect to those three men, the two employees and the contractor who were so tragically killed in a road incident a few weeks ago in Queensland. This tragedy has sent, as you can imagine, shockwaves right throughout our Company, among our train-driving colleagues in the surrounding depots, indeed right across the entire Corporation the impact of this incident was profound.

Such an incident always reminds us that safety must always be in the front of our minds and that we must redouble our efforts to make sure that there is never a repetition of such an incident.

Notwithstanding that incident, the Chairman has already spoken about the impressive reduction in safety incidents across recent times. In key metrics such as our lost time injury frequency rate we're now reaching best-in-class levels. For example, just in the last couple of months for the first time in history we had a month in which we had neither a lost time injury nor a medically treated injury.

This is really quite remarkable when, as we do think back to the early days of privatisation in particular, many people, particularly at the start of that safety journey would say to us, you know what, zero harm is simply unachievable in the rail industry. Notwithstanding though again that progress, clearly it is a work-in-progress. Clearly it has been marred terribly by that incident in Queensland. We cannot let our focus waver one little bit. We must continue to be dedicated and to be determined in all of our safety efforts.

Turning then to sustainability, the launch of that Sustainability Report that the Chairman referred to today I think is an important milestone for our Company. I'd like to focus on some specifics that demonstrate some of the tangible outcomes that our work is having in the business and in our communities.

For example, while our overall tonnages continue to grow for the benefit of our customers, and indeed for the economy, our carbon footprint at the same time is reducing. Indeed, in financial year 2014 the Company's total carbon emissions reduced by some 2.5%.

For example, new generation locomotives are saving 3 million litres of diesel and reducing CO2 emissions by 8000 tonnes every year. This of course is also in the context of the overwhelming energy efficiency of rail over road, where an average freight train can displace more than 110 trucks off our nation's roads.

This commitment to improved environmental outcomes can be seen in every corner of our business. When for example we invested more than AUD200 million in Geraldton a couple of years ago to support the growth of the Karara project, we incorporated sustainable design initiatives in everything we did. The facility achieved self-sufficiency in terms of water use and waste disposal and minimised the reliance on external electricity through the use of solar lighting throughout the yard.

Benchmarked sustainability practices also include building organisational capability and diversity. This has been an area of intense effort for us, especially over the last 12 months. We recognise that in order to be a world-leading transport business and to be able to draw on the best talent and to make the highest quality decisions in our Company, we need a balanced, engaged and indeed diverse workforce.

The research in this field is clear and confirms that there are solid commercial reasons why having a diverse workforce makes such sound business sense. It's so much more, in other words, than simply the right thing to do.

The rail industry, as we all know, is notoriously male-oriented and while we have made real and genuine progress, it remains the fact that only some 14% of our employees today are female. This is a gender barrier we are committed to break. My aspirational target that I've set for our Company this year is to achieve a 30% participation by females within five years in our Company.

Already there's been, as I say, substantial work and progress undertaken in this space and acknowledgement indeed of the work that we have done. For example, earlier in the year Aurizon won the Australasian Rail Association Award for workplace diversity, and last month we won two awards at the Australian Human Resource Institute Inclusion and Diversity Awards in Melbourne.

The broader issue of organisational health and culture is also getting an awful lot of attention in our business. The reason again is not simply because of the feel good factor but rather because we acknowledge to create a values-driven Company focused on safety and performance, this kind of culture is required.

Our challenge, as the Chairman has outlined, is not only to reach the near-term targets such as our OR 75% target for the current year, but also to drive the Company to genuinely world-class performance, which is our intent and our belief. Sustained and genuine change across the workforce is at the heart of that kind of long-term success. We need passionate employees who are committed to continuous improvement and are challenging the norms that currently hold us back.

Let me then turn briefly, if I may, to our business here in Western Australia, and why it is crucial to our existing operations and indeed to the growth potential for your Company. With a 1000-strong workforce, the majority of whom are regionally based in Western Australia, Aurizon continues to be a significant part of the WA economy. We enjoy a broad base of customers, in iron ore, in freight, in intermodal for example. Over recent years we've invested approximately AUD400 million in regional facilities, in new trains and in recruiting people to live and work in those regional communities, all of which to deliver for our customers.

We've also taken an active role through supporting Western Australian through our sponsorship and our community giving fund. Since that giving fund was established in 2011, almost 150 charities and community groups nationwide have benefited from the grants that we've been able to offer.

Local beneficiaries in the current year have been the Restore Hope Foundation in Esperance, the Geraldton Regional Community Education and the WA Police and Community Youth Centres. Just two weeks ago, Aurizon was also proud to participate in a commemorative train journey and memorial service to mark the centenary of the first Western Australian troop's departure from Fremantle to the Great War.

Looking forward and thinking about those projects that the Chairman spoke of, Aurizon has resourced a major project hub here in Perth to consider the opportunity that is represented in the Pilbara for that major rail and port activity. As the Chairman has indicated, there's a number of commercial hurdles ahead of us before we could press the go button on that project, but it would be a most significant investment in the state.

Clearly there is a lot of work to be done, and we're focused as a team to ensure that it is done well and comprehensively as well as being aligned to the needs of our business partners. I would also like to acknowledge the real and continuing support of Premier Barnett, of his government and the bureaucracy, for all of their assistance in progressing this proposal.

In closing then, I'd like to acknowledge again our employees for their hard work in what has been on so many dimensions a tough year. I'd like to thank my leadership team for their relentless pursuit of cost reduction, efficiency and process improvement to deliver on the commitments that we've made to our customers.

Again, I reinforce my deep appreciation to our Chairman, John Prescott, for his outstanding leadership which I know will continue through this period, and also to the broader leadership of our Board of Directors. Thanks especially of course must go to our valued customers, for whom we're passionate about delivering that world-class performance.

And finally, thanks to you, the owners of the business, for your support of this great Company and for what we intend to do with it in the future. Thank you.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Thank you, Lance. Ladies and gentlemen, we now come to the formal business of the meeting. There are a number of procedural matters to which I must draw your attention.

As this is a shareholders' meeting, only shareholders, their attorneys, proxies and authorised representatives are entitled to speak or vote at this meeting. Each item will be discussed in turn and members will have the opportunity to ask questions on that item of business. For efficiency and to provide shareholders with the opportunity to speak, it is requested that each member ask a maximum of two questions at a time and limit your question to two minutes.

Please save your questions on individual items until we reach that specific item of business. I also ask that your questions be confined to the business of the meeting. Directors and members of the senior management team will be available after the meeting to answer any other questions you may have.

As indicated in the Notice of Meeting, and in order to ensure the views of all shareholders are taken into account, all items of business before the meeting where a vote is required will be determined by way of a poll. All eligible shareholders and proxyholders will have been issued with blue voting cards on entering the meeting. If you are both a shareholder and a proxyholder, it's important that you complete two voting cards, one in your own right and the second as a proxy.

All eligible non-voting shareholders will have been issued with red voting cards on entering the meeting. Proxyholders should note that all directed votes received thus far have been accumulated and recorded. Proxyholders with open votes are asked to record a vote in favour or against the resolution. If proxyholders want to vote percentages of their vote in different ways, you will need to specify the relevant percentage on the voting card. Of course, the sum of all votes can't exceed 100%.

Following questions on each resolution, details of the proxies received by the Company from shareholders will be displayed on the screens behind me. Subject to the voting exclusions detailed in the Notice of Meeting for items 3, 4, 5 and 6 -- 6 won't be required now -- and the shareholder having marked the appropriate box, any open proxies will be voted in favour of each resolution.

As mentioned earlier, all items of business before the meeting where a vote is required will be determined by way of a poll. In respect of conducting the poll, I appoint Chris Buttery of Computershare Investor Services as the returning officer. During the course of the meeting I will ask you to mark the reverse side of your voting card and at the end of the meeting they will be collected by the returning officer and his colleagues.

For the convenience of those who may wish to leave early, I open the poll now. You can therefore mark your voting cards now and as you leave, pass them to the returning officer and his colleagues who will be standing by the exits.

Ladies and gentlemen, the first item of business listed in the Notice of Meeting is to receive and consider the financial statements, Directors' Report and Independent Auditor's Report of the Company and its controlled entities for the financial year ended June 30, 2014. In accordance with the Corporations Act, there is no vote on this item. This item of business provides shareholders with the opportunity to ask questions about the reports and the management of the Company. Any questions for the Auditor should initially be directed to me as Chairman and I will determine who is best placed to answer the question.

I'm happy to take any comments or questions you may have in relation to the Financial Report or the management of the Company in general. If you have a question, please move forward towards one of the attendants who are located on the aisle to my left and the aisle to my right.

Present your shareholder admission card, which will be blue in colour, state your name, and then ask your question. Thanks. Please state your name prior to asking your question. Are there any questions?

 QUESTION AND ANSWER

 George Crisp Securityholder 

 Hi, so Dr. [George Crisp]. I'm asking this question because it really goes to financial risk, and I want to ask about the risks we're seeing materialise at the Wiggins Island coal export terminal over in Queensland, where we have significant investment made.

I saw Bandanna Energy has just gone into voluntary administration and a number of other proponent companies are losing market value rapidly. So how much are we likely to use on Wiggins Island stage 1 if Bandanna and others cannot meet their take-or-pay commitments? Thank you.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 We very much regret the situation that Bandanna is in, but if you take an overall view of the market as we see it, we don't think there is any significant risk. We believe our contractual arrangements with the coal companies at large cover the risks that we're involved in in the Wiggins Island coal terminal.

 Vishna Kumar Sapul Securityholder 

 [To you], Chairperson, my name is [Vishna Kumar Sapul]. In your report and the CEO's report you mentioned sustainability and diversity a number of times. My questions are twofold.

One is what impact will have on performance of the Company due to IPCC recent report? My second question is, you have the second largest employees in Western Australia. A number of companies have made it a target to employ first Australians or indigenous people in their company. What steps or what percentage of your staff in Western Australia is of indigenous origin? Thank you.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Answering your second question first, certainly employing indigenous people is part of our overall sustainability objectives. I would have to acknowledge that the number of indigenous people we have in Western Australia at this stage is quite modest and that's why we have an active program to try and build up that number over time. In relation to the IPCC report, can you explain that report to me, please?

 Vishna Kumar Sapul Securityholder 

 I think that's the report which has recently come up and they have mentioned as to what percentage of pollution has to be removed by say 2020.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Sorry, I missed the last bit.

 Vishna Kumar Sapul Securityholder 

 What percentage of the pollution, carbon imprint have to be removed globally, so it may have an impact on companies which are using say coal as a thermal coal or a metallurgical coal, which Aurizon is undertaking and transporting this coal.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 We're involved in a fairly substantial program to reduce the impact of coal emissions, both by supporting the use of higher quality coals that have less emission and by supporting the use of technology that means the power plants are more efficiently operated. Last year I think we reduced our emissions by 2.5%.

We're aware of those targets that you speak of for 2020 and we'll do all we can to contribute towards them. I think the general position in relation to coal is that millions of people around the world are very dependent going forward on power generation that is fuelled by thermal coal.

The best thing that can be done for those folk is to use the best technologies available and the cleanest coals available, but it is inevitable that there will be an increase in coal consumption for the next few decades because the people who need power can't have that power delivered to them by any other means. Whilst we also support the growth in alternative energy sources, the facts simply are that there's not sufficient power able to be generated by those alternative means as to displace the growth in thermal coal generation.

 Philip Woodcock Securityholder 

 [Philip Woodcock]. Is the Board concerned that the Company's dispute with the employees over its termination of 14 enterprise bargaining agreements may create possible disruptions for Aurizon's customers across the supply chain? If so, what contingencies have been put in place against such disruptions?

And further, can the Board guarantee that if an international labour campaign is [marked] against the Company on its application to terminate 14 EBAs in Queensland, will this not affect Aurizon's clients and its business interests or share price?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 We've been seeking to explain the Company's objectives extensively to our employees and to have them understand why it is that we're seeking the actions we have. We have for a long time now sought to negotiate new agreements with the employees involved.

Those negotiations have been going on for the best part of 18 months. They're not making any progress, which is one of the reasons that we've made the applications we've made to the Fair Work Commission. We're prepared to talk at any time and I hope that we get a better solution than so far we've had.

 Philip Woodcock Securityholder 

 Just in regards to contingencies in regard to any applications of international campaigns against the Company, what contingencies has the Board got in place in regards to that block of the business as such in regards to production, the productivity, if there is campaigns against the Company?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 I'm not sure I understand the question, I'm sorry.

I'd partly repeat what I've said. We've given a great deal of thought to the actions we're taking in this space. We've sought to reach agreement about them. We so far haven't reached agreement and where in fact we had a group of employees vote for an agreement and the union then sought to oppose that in the Fair Work Commission.

So our position simply is that we will do all the planning we can. We won't shirk from that planning. I hope it doesn't come to industrial action but we will deal with that as best we can when it occurs. But we've put a great deal of effort into seeking to reach agreement over a very long period of time and so far that's not been to any avail so we'll take the situation as we find it, as it develops. We won't shirk from that either.

 Philip Woodcock Securityholder 

 Sorry, just a final point for clarification. Once the decision by the Company to withdraw from or nullify the collective agreements in place, therefore basically you're not running away with the ball but you're also running away with the playing field in regards to that direction.

The idea is to negotiate, yet in one light it won't say it wants to negotiate but in the other it's saying we want to wash the agreements away. Why has that decision been made?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 We've been seeking to negotiate for 18 months, and that has not led anywhere, so I can't really add to my answer but I think we should ask to move onto the next question. But we're ready to talk at any time.

 Sally Forrest Securityholder 

 My name is [Sally Forrest] and this question is to the Chairman. I read in the Australian Financial Review this morning that our Company has committed to buy back AUD500 million worth of shares and proceed with its Pilbara iron ore project, which will remove much of the excess capital that could have been developed -- deployed in any Galilee Basin infrastructure development.

In light of this, I'd like to clarify the capital outlay that would be required for us to become a 51% owner in the rail and port components of the GVK Alpha coal project. It would appear that that would be in the order of AUD3 billion. Is that right?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 You've asked a complex set of questions about capital management at large. The AUD500 million buyback that we announced yesterday is an opportunistic buyback that will be executed, as circumstances allow, over the next little while. We don't know how much we'll be able to buy back but we've created the opportunity, which a number of our shareholders wanted us to do.

And as far as the Pilbara project is concerned, there's a lot of things got to happen before that will go ahead. We're not committed to any additional capital spend over and above what we've got -- or really outlaid to acquire a share in Aquila.

The same is -- much the same is true in the Galilee Basin. It's too early to say when and how much is going to be involved in that going forward. That one's probably a little way out. It's probably behind the Pilbara development, so we've got to juggle a number of balls at the same time. As I say, the buyback is opportunistic and we will have a range of alternative ways of providing capital as we need it in the Pilbara and the Galilee but we don't need it at the moment.

 Sally Forrest Securityholder 

 Yes. The AUD3 billion that you would need for a 51% share in the GVK Alpha coal project is 30% of our market capitalisation, which seems like a large amount.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 There's various ways of financing that, but you've first of all got to have a project before you have to finance it. Yes, we could sell down interest in the project. Yes, we could sell down an interest in our existing network and raise funds that way, still retain control of it.

And yes, we could project finance the Pilbara and do that in various ways. It's just too early to give you a firm answer to your question but we will keep our capital management under active consideration.

 Sally Forrest Securityholder 

 Yes. So I suppose that's the query as to how much will come off our balance sheet of that AUD3 billion.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Well, I don't know yet. I'll answer it as soon as I can.

 Linda Selvey Securityholder 

 Mr. Chairman, I'm Dr [Linda Selvey]. You will be aware that's a revised proposal currently under assessment for land-based disposal of dredge spoil at Abbot Point and that this proposal would dump spoil on the proposed terminal 3 site which we are about to become owners of.

If dredge spoil is dumped on the site of the coal expert terminal we are planning to build at Abbot Point, it will take some time before the land is suitable to build on, I believe. How long would you expect the delay to be and would the delay affect our terms of purchase of the GVK rail and port project?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 There's a number of issues still to be determined in relation to the matters you raise, including exactly where that spoil will be deposited. Of course, that idea was -- generated as an alternative to dumping elsewhere. As the proposals stand at the moment we don't believe there'll be any delay to the development of Abbot Point port.

 Linda Selvey Securityholder 

 Is that because you don't believe that the spoil will be dumped at the proposed site?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 No, it's not that. Not that at all. It's that there's still a lot of planning to be done. The need for the expansion of Abbot Point has not been precisely determined in respect of the time in which it will be required. We're still in the relatively early stages of finalising all that detail.

 Linda Selvey Securityholder 

 All right, thank you.

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 Hi, John. My name is [Sven Borg]. I do apologies, my printer ran out of paper so I'm actually going to read my question off my phone, if you don't mind. My question is in relation to I recently saw that Mr. GVK Reddy and his son Sanjay have been charged with cheating and forgery in India. My question is, is the Company aware of these implications and if these charges actually do get held, is Aurizon going to continue doing business with GVK Reddy?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 We're [unaware] of any such activity. I've never heard of it before, and Mr. Hockridge has not heard of it. We've been --

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 I would suggest you actually look into that. It's in relation to the Mumbai Airport. A whole bunch of officials were charged, including Sanjay and Mr. Reddy himself.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Well, we'll certainly look at the implications of what you've raised. Thank you for telling me.

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 Can I just ask my question? If this were to be found out would the Company still do business is my question.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 I'm not going to speculate on what we would do unless I know the precise nature of any allegations and their veracity.

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 Thank you.

 Jim Lyon Securityholder 

 Yes, Mr. Chairman, [Jim Lyon]. I understand that GVK failed in September to meet the deadline for their final payment of AUD560 million to acquire the Alpha coal project from Hancock. At the time they said they had no set deadline for making the final payment. The question: is it possible that Aurizon would formalise a joint venture agreement with GVK before they have fully paid for the project?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 The short answer to that is no, but the arrangements between GVK and Hancock are for those two companies to determine and resolve, and there are certain prerequisites there that would need to be satisfied before we'll be going ahead. And that's clearly understood by GVK and by Hancock.

 Jim Lyon Securityholder 

 Thank you.

 Jaime Yallup Farrant Securityholder 

 My name is [Jaime Yallup Farrant]. This question is for yourself, Mr. Hockridge. So you made a Chamber of Commerce speech in August this year saying that Chinese coal demand was going to grow at 5% per year to 2020 and used that projection to justify what would be a multi-billion dollar investment by this Company into the GVK Galilee Basin coal port project.

Chinese year-to-date coal consumption is currently down 1% compared with last year and Chinese thermal coal imports are down 7% year-on-year, and they plan to reinstate coal import tariffs next year that would further squeeze the margins of coal imports. Is it still your view that Chinese thermal coal consumption will grow at 5% per year to 2020?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 It's a matter that we will keep under constant review. Chinese consumption and production of a whole range of products vary from year to year and I'd suggest that it's not appropriate to use a one-year set of figures or a two-year set of figures to look at a medium-term trend line. But from our perspective we will look at the medium and longer term trend line before we make any decisions.

But if you want a general assessment of what we see in China going forward, we think that China will continue to grow at fairly substantial rates, rates that are greater than what you see in the western world at large and that there will be opportunities created by such growth. But we will keep it under continual review. We're not at the point of making a decision on further coal to China at this point.

 Jaime Yallup Farrant Securityholder 

 It seems from having a look at your Sustainability Report today that your forecast relies on the International Energy Agency's 2013 World Energy Outlook. And since then the IEA have revised down their medium-term coal forecast and the solar technology roadmap is forecasting a much faster uptake of solar, largely to the expense of coal.

So we've also seen policies from China to restrict their thermal coal use. I can hear that you're continually addressing these things. What if your forecast currently is wrong and what will the impact on shareholders be in investing billions to create a project that has no market?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 I understand the issues that you're raising. They're issues that are constantly discussed by our management team and with the Board and discussed by the Board. We rely on a range of sources to assess needs, projections going forward.

The International Energy Agency is a respectable organisation that does produce what are generally regarded as reliable figures but like a lot of economic projections, they change from time to time, and we have to change with the flow. And we'll -- until we make a decision on any of these things we will continually review the sources of information available to us, including that one.

Unidentified Audience Member 

 Why is there no office in Western Australia? Why are there no office? Office, yes.

Unidentified Company Representative 

 I think the question is why is there no office in Western Australia?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 We have a lot of people based in Western Australia and we have an office in West Perth and we've just expanded that office to be the project office for the Pilbara, West Pilbara project. We've got about 1000 people employed in Western Australia and I would reinforce that these people are based in their operational centres, in their work centres; they're permanent residents of those areas. They're not fly-in fly-out. We tend to base our people where we need them, but we have a significant group of people in Western Australia.

 Linda Selvey Securityholder 

 Mr. Chairman, I have a second question, if I may. Linda Selvey.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Sure.

 Linda Selvey Securityholder 

 The Alpha coal railway line crosses extensive floodplains from the mine to the proposed terminal at Abbot Point. With an increase in the frequency of severe flooding events as a result of human-induced climate change, it's inevitable at some point that rolling stock loaded with coal will be stranded.

There's also a high risk that dust and contaminants from the coal will be spread across farmlands by these floodwaters. I believe this is a significant risk to farmers, livestock and their produce and would result in a sizeable clean-up bill. What liabilities are Aurizon exposed to in the event of flooding causing contamination of nearby farming properties?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 We do a lot of work to ensure that our lines are not flooded. They are occasionally and that's been well understood in the past. But we seek -- we build most of our tracks to 100-year flood standard. So the events are rare, and I think we've got a track record of cleaning up; where there are incidents we clean up pretty quickly.

 Linda Selvey Securityholder 

 I'm very glad to hear that, sir, but what additional costs are associated with needing to deal with the additional flooding risks that we are seeing and will continue to see over the next few decades?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 I'm sorry, but that's about as long as a piece of string and it depends exactly on what the incident is and how we need to respond to it. Can't answer, sorry.

 Jim Lyon Securityholder 

 Can you hear me?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Yes.

 Jim Lyon Securityholder 

 Yes, Mr. Chairman, Jim Lyon. HSBC Deutsche, Citibank, Berstein, Standard and Poor's, and Moody's have all given bearish forecasts as to coal growth with some expecting coal is in structural decline. Rio Tinto is selling off its coal assets. BHP is ditching thermal coal in its spin-off corporation.

Your projections have been consistently optimistic and consistently wrong. The question: how much of shareholders' money are you prepared to risk before you rationalise your projections and accept that thermal coal is in a structural decline?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 We'll continue to assess what the trends are. It's true that in recent years, the last couple of years there's been a stabilisation in the rate of growth. We still believe there is significant growth ahead in thermal coal and in metallurgical coal and most of the coal we carry is met coal through the world steel industry. I think some of the facts that you've mentioned have to be seen in a wider context.

BHP for example might be selling off this mine or that mine but they are still expanding their coal production, where we're carrying increased amounts of -- notwithstanding the economic circumstances of the world and Australian resource industry at this time, we are in fact carrying extra coal for BHP. In fact, whilst the growth rate at the moment is quite modest we are carrying extra coal collectively for all our customers. So I think there's some -- one needs to probe the details to really be able to answer your question.

 Jaime Yallup Farrant Securityholder 

 Jaime Yallup Farrant again. Again, going to the Galilee coal basin, in the Australian Financial Review, as you may have seen this morning and many of the shareholders would have seen, Phil Green of the UK Children's Investment Fund, a 5.8% fellow shareholder in the Company, said that given the current weakness in coal pricing we do not support investment in new large-scale coal projects like the Galilee Basin and this is not a good use of shareholders' capital. Do you agree with this major shareholder?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 It's interesting how those projections change from time to time and we're not asking Mr. Green to support a substantial investment in coal today. He also said in that report that he supports the Pilbara project. A little while ago he didn't support the Pilbara project or our move to move to iron ore.

So these are things that are point-in-time. We're not asking to support large investment in coal at the present time. And I'm sure we'll examine the facts when we do and we'll confer with our shareholders at large before we make a decision to invest here or there. And that's what we've been doing. I've seen about 80 shareholders this year on these very topics.

 Jaime Yallup Farrant Securityholder 

 Thank you. Can I just ask, to clarify with that, if you've been talking to any of those shareholders beyond Phil and his company about standard risk? And also, you mentioned the billions of people around the world that need access to thermal coal, however recently there's been a lot of coverage that actually the growth is in diversified renewables and it's a much more accessible, equitable and just way of ensuring that we address energy poverty. So I'm just wondering if you're aware of those reports and if you're factoring that also into the continued growth for the Company.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Thank you. I am aware of those reports. The Company is aware of those reports. And we make an assessment of them. We support the growth of non-renewables -- sorry, of renewables. They just can't take up the space that's required to deliver power to the large people who are without -- the large group of people who are without it now in Asia. Can't do it.

There's just not the capacity there for current technologies and developing technologies to take a significant place in supplying that coal and that power to people who need it. Not there.

 Jaime Yallup Farrant Securityholder 

 So just to clarify, many of those reports actually look at how it can be provided by diversified renewables and that we do have the technology available and it's actually the social and political will to be engaged in that.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Well, I -- that will be determined over time, but even with the most robust projections of alternative sources of power, they won't satisfy the demand. And all the projections you see by the responsible authorities indicate that the world will continue to be increasingly dependent on coal as a supplier of power generation going forward.

Are there any other questions on this topic?

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 Mr. Chairman, just in relation to that last answer -- Sven Borg again -- what are your reputable sources, as far as that statement is concerned that you've just made? What are you drawing your sources from?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 From as many places as we can.

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 Such as? (multiple speakers)

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 International Energy Agency, other -- the Conference Board of the United States.

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 In relation to that, the things that you have listed, they've got vested interests. So they're not really objective perspectives, I would argue.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 I don't know what vested interest the Conference Board would have in the United States.

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 We can go into some detail here if you'd like. If you look at the backers of these organisations, where their money actually lies, where it comes from, it does come from the fossil fuel industry in the most part. So there are vested interests that you start to actually look down that rabbit hole a little bit further.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 We're prepared to look at any report you might like to refer us to.

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 Okay, I'll take you up on it.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Thanks.

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 Who do I direct that to, who would I send it to?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 To the Company Secretary.

 Sven Borg Securityholder 

 Okay. Thank you.

+++presentation

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 I realise that we've had a number of questions in relation to coal and concerns that have been expressed about what might happen in the coal industry. Can I just say that the Sustainability Report that we've released today has quite a section in it on the coal industry and I'd suggest you refer to that. But I'm still happy to be referred to anything else.

Perhaps we might move to the next item of business. Mr. John Atkin and I retire in rotation in accordance with the Company's Constitution and we seek re-election. As advised to the market on the 27th of October, for personal reasons Mr. Zito resigned and will not seek election as a Director at this AGM. Accordingly, item of business 2(c) concerning his election has been withdrawn.

Each election motion is an ordinary resolution and will be voted on separately. As the next item is the re-election of myself, as such I hand the Chair of the meeting over to Mr. Caplan to deal with that matter.

 Russell Caplan  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Non-executive Director 

 Thank you, John, and good morning ladies and gentlemen. John Prescott joined the Company's Board on September 14, 2010. Details of John's background, qualifications and experience are set out in the Notice of Meeting. John has substantial experience in the mining, manufacturing, transport and government sectors.

On October 31, the Board announced it had established a Nomination and Succession Committee separate from the Remuneration Committee. That committee's role is to assess the Board's future requirements and to establish a suitable timetable for Board planning and succession, including an orderly transition to a new Chairman. It is expected that a new Chairman will be in place by the 2015 Annual General Meeting.

John is a member of the Company's Safety, Health and Environment Committee, Remuneration Committee and Nomination and Succession Committee. The Board, with Mr. Prescott abstaining, recommends that shareholders vote in favour of the re-election of Mr. Prescott as a Director of the Company.

The resolution therefore before the meeting is that Mr. John B. Prescott AC, who retires by rotation and being eligible, be re-elected as a Director of the Company. Is there anyone who wishes to ask a question in relation to this motion?

 Maryanne Chapel Securityholder 

 My name is [Maryanne Chapel]. This doesn't necessarily relate directly to John Prescott, but I do notice that nowhere in your Annual Report or in the material that you are presenting now do you mention the age of any of the Directors. Most of the large companies of which I am a shareholder do do that. It would be nice to know the age of Mr. Prescott and the age of all the other Directors.

 Russell Caplan  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Non-executive Director 

 We can take that going forward. It's not a secret, we're not trying to hide it.

 Maryanne Chapel Securityholder 

 No, I know, but as a politeness to shareholders it would be really good to put that in the Annual Reports and for now perhaps you could tell us how old Mr. Prescott is and when it comes to him as well as well, how old Mr. Atkin is?

 Russell Caplan  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Non-executive Director 

 Thank you. Mr. Prescott is 73.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Seventy-four.

 Russell Caplan  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Non-executive Director 

 Seventy-four. Are there any further questions? If there are no further questions I'll now put the resolution to the meeting. Displayed on the screen behind me are details of the proxies received in relation to the re-election of Mr. Prescott. As this item will determined by poll, if you have not already done so, you should mark the reverse side of your voting card in relation to item 2(a).

[I will] hand the meeting back to Mr. Prescott.

+++presentation

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Thanks, Russell. The next item is the re-election of Mr. John Atkin. John joined the Company's Board on September 14, 2010. Details of his background, qualifications and experience are set out in the Notice of Meeting.

John has over 20 years' experience in the management of professional service firms and extensive experience in strategy development and execution. John is a member of the Company's Remuneration Committee and is also chairman of the network board subsidiary of the parent.

The Board, with Mr. Atkin abstaining, recommends that shareholders vote in favour of the re-election of Mr. Atkin as a director of the Company. The resolution before the meeting is that Mr. John Atkin, who retires by rotation and being eligible, be re-elected as a Director of the Company. Is there anyone who wishes to ask a question in relation to this motion?

If there are no questions I now put the resolution to the meeting.

Did I miss one?

Mr. Atkin is 57.

 Maryanne Chapel Securityholder 

 Thank you.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 If there are no more questions I will now put the resolution to the meeting. Displayed on the screens behind me are details of the proxies received in relation to the re-election of Mr. Atkin. As this item will be determined by a poll, if you have not already done so you should mark the reverse side of your voting card in relation to item 2(b).

Item 3 is an ordinary resolution which relates to the grant of performance rights to the Managing Director and CEO. As explained in the Notice of Meeting on pages 4 and 5, these performance rights will be granted in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Company's long-term incentive plan.

As set out in the Notice of Meeting, Mr. Hockridge will only be able to convert 50% of these rights to shares if the Company achieves an operating ratio of 73% in 2017. Please also consider the overall progress of your Company that Mr. Hockridge has driven.

The resolution before the meeting is that approval be given for all purposes, including ASX Listing Rule 10.14 for the grant to the Managing Director and CEO Mr. Lance E. Hockridge of up 401,235 performance rights under the Company's long-term incentive plan on the terms summarised in the explanatory notes to the Notice of Meeting. The Board, with Mr. Hockridge abstaining, considers the grant of performance rights to the Managing Director and CEO appropriate in all the circumstances and recommends that shareholders vote in favour of the grant. Is there anyone who wishes to ask a question in relation to this motion?

 Philip Woodcock Securityholder 

 Phil Woodcock. In regard to the granting of 401,000 performance rights, we've heard in previous reports and in relation to the IOP of rolling stock, a couple of hundred locomotives and thousands of wagons. Certainly in WA with the Green fleet, with the loss of the contract with Green to a competitor, we've also lost --we've been unable to renegotiate contracts in Merredin with an iron ore company, it was lost to another competitor.

There's a new contract in iron ore that was also lost in the Midwest to another competitor. I'd just like to see how we can approve such a generous performance rights package to the Managing Director in regards to this when everybody else seems to be doing it tough, and what's the explanation of the Board saying they fully approve this excessive amount of performance rights, 401,000 performance rights?

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 You've mentioned a couple of challenges that we've had and disappointments we've had. If you balance that against the success we have, we think this outcome is fully justified.

It's certainly in accordance with the terms of the incentive plan, and that plan has to be satisfied for Mr. Hockridge to draw any benefit from these performance rights. But the overwhelming progress of this Company since 2010 and listing has been positive. There's been remarkable gains and transformation benefits, and the Board is fully supportive of the initiatives that Mr. Hockridge has taken and believes this grant is entirely justified.

 Philip Woodcock Securityholder 

 I think I do congratulate the Board in regards to some of the rolling stock aspects but I still find it hard to believe that when another company wishes to buy grain wagons, the choice of the Company in WA was to actually cut them up into scrap. So that's beyond me, that one.

But I still say this is an excessive amount of remuneration provided considering at last year's AGM there was the strike against in regards to the excessive packages. I believe this will probably put the -- Mr. Hockridge as certainly as the top one or two in the country in regards to packages to managing directors.

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 If you look at the package awarded to Mr. Hockridge it's quite consistent with the peer group companies against which we are judged, not only by ourselves but by the market as a whole. And we'll come to deal with the remuneration in its entirety in a later resolution.

 Philip Woodcock Securityholder 

 Thank you.

+++presentation

 John Prescott  - Aurizon Holdings Limited - Chairman 

 Are there any other questions? Anyone else wish to ask a question on this motion? If there are no further questions I will now put the resolution to the meeting.

Displayed on the screens behind me are details of the proxies received in relation to item 3. The Company will disregard any votes cast on item 3 by all key management personnel and their closely-related parties except where the vote is cast by them as a proxy for a person who is entitled to vote and in accordance with the directions on the proxy form. As this item will be determined by a poll, if you have not already done so you should mark the reverse side of your voting card in relation to item 3.

I come to item 4. Item 4 is an ordinary resolution which relates to the approval of potential termination benefits to key management personnel. The resolution seeks approval for the Board to exercise certain discretions under the Company's long-term incentive plan in relation to the treatment of unvested performance rights or options that may have been granted under that plan. Details of this resolution are outlined on pages 5 and 6 of the Notice of Meeting.

The resolution before the meeting is that in accordance with the terms of section 200B and 200E of the Corporations Act, approval is given for the provision of benefits under the Company's long-term incentive plan where all the following conditions are met: (a) the person receiving the benefit is currently or in future an employee of the Company or a related a body corporate; (b) the person holds a managerial or executive office; (c) the benefit is paid on the person ceasing to hold a managerial or executive office; and (d) the benefit is paid on the terms set out in the explanatory notes.

Is there anyone who wishes to ask a question in relation to this motion? If there are no questions I'll put the resolution to the meeting. Displayed on the screens behind me are details of the proxies received in relation to item 4.

The Company will disregard any votes cast on item 4 by all the key management personnel or their closely-related parties except where that vote is cast by them as a proxy for a person who is entitled to vote and in accordance with the directions on the proxy form. As this item will determined by poll, if you have not already done so, you should mark the reverse side of your voting card in relation to item 4.

I come to item 5. Item 5 relates to the adoption of the Remuneration Report of the Company for the financial year ended June 30, 2014 and is set out on pages 27 to 48 of the 2014 Annual Report. The Remuneration Report sets out the Company's remuneration policy for its executives, employees and directors. The Company strives to ensure that its Remuneration Report is clear, transparent and demonstrates your Board's objectives of ensuring the alignment of executive reward with the creation of shareholder value and that current market practices have been fully considered in terms of both quantum and structure of the Company's remuneration framework.

As set out in my address made earlier, and also in the Annual Report, the Board has introduced a number of reforms, including clawback provisions and the freezing of fixed remuneration increases in fiscal year 2014/2015. The resolution before the meeting is that the Remuneration Report for the financial year ended June 30, 2014 be adopted. The Board unanimously recommends that shareholders vote in favour of adopting the Remuneration Report. Is there anyone who wishes to ask a question in relation to this motion? If there are no questions, I will now put the resolution to the meeting.

Displayed on the screens behind me are details of the proxies received in relation to item 5. The Company will disregard any votes cast on item 5 by all the key management personnel and their closely-related parties except where that vote is cast by them as a proxy for a person who is entitled to vote and in accordance with the directions on the voting card. As this item will determined by a poll, if you have not already done so, you should mark the reverse side of your voting card in relation to item 5.

As set out on page 7 of the Notice of Meeting, if at least 25% of the votes cast on the resolution to adopt the Remuneration Report are cast against, then a spill resolution, item 6, would be put before the meeting. Mr. Buttery of Computershare, the returning officer, has confirmed that there will be less than 25% of the votes cast against the Remuneration Report and accordingly I won't be putting item 6 to the meeting.

Ladies and gentlemen, that completes discussion on all of the resolutions contained in the Notice of Meeting. Could all shareholders please complete and sign their voting cards as required and ensure they place their completed voting cards into the ballot boxes held by the Computershare attendants as you leave the meeting.

If you require assistance, please raise your hand and a representative from Computershare will come and assist you. Anyone looking for assistance?

I'll pause for a few moments while the voting cards are completed. Does anyone need more time to complete their voting card? I'm not seeing any hands.

Thank you. I now close the poll. The results of the voting will be notified to the ASX in accordance with the Corporations Act and will also be placed on the Company's website as soon as they become available.

As there is no further business, I declare the meeting closed and invite you all to join the Board for refreshments. Please exit the room through the doors to my left, or your right, of the stage. Thank you, ladies and gentlemen, for joining us today.
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